
   

 

   

 

Royal College of Nursing response to Department for Business and Trade 
Care consultation on Hiring agency staff to cover industrial action 
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comments, made before the Health and Social Care Select Committee on 9 
May 2023, where he said: ‘āģģŇƘŇŪţāŜɌŜĨľŇƐŜāƘŇŪţɌĝŪƞŜģɌŢāřĨɌƘŃŇţľƐɌŢŪƉĨɌ
ģŇĽǊĝƞŜƘȡɌƉāƘŃĨƉɌƘŃāţɌŇŢƆƉŪƴĨɌƘŃĨɌƐŇƘƞāƘŇŪţ.’2  

2.5. Responding to the publishing of the Department of Health and Social Care’s 
recent minimum service consultation in respect of paramedics, the Deputy 
Chief Executive of NHS Providers, Saffron Cordery said that this ‘ƉŇƐřƐɌ
ƵŪƉƐĨţŇţľɌŇţģƞƐƘƉŇāŜɌƉĨŜāƘŇŪţƐ.’ The worsening of industrial relations risks 
precipitating further strike action not discouraging it.3 

 
3. Differing sectors: 
3.1. The RCN does not support the repeal of regulation 7 in any sector. However, 

the impact(s) on health and social care would be particularly detrimental.  
3.2. 



   

 

   

 

4. Equality impacts: 
4.1. We echo the concerns raised by the Joint Committee on Human Rights in 

respect of minimum service requirements. Namely, they may impact more 
severely on certain protected groups, ‘ŢŪƐƘɌŪĜƴŇŪƞƐŜƻɌƵŪŢĨţɌŇţɌƉĨƐƆĨĝƘɌŪĽɌ
ţƞƉƐŇţľ.’ We believe this statement applies equally to the proposed repeal of 
regulation 7 and represents a gendered attack on the freedoms of our 
members.6 

 
5. Additional points: 
5.1. The UK already has some of the strictest anti-trade union laws in Europe. 

The present government has already passed the Lobbying and Trade Union 
Administration Act 2014, and the Trade Union Act 2016 (which introduced 
ballot thresholds for industrial action). 

5.2. On 25 April 2023, a joint statement signed by 121 politicians from 18 
countries condemning the UK Government's attack on workers’ ability to 
strike noted that the UK ‘already has some of the most draconian restrictions 
on trade unions anywhere in the democratic world.’7 

5.3. This consultation proposes an unacceptable further encroachment on what 
is already a heavily restricted freedom. 

5.4. Section 240 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 
1992 already makes it an offence to take industrial action wilfully or 
maliciously in the knowledge or belief that human life will be endangered, or 
serious bodily injury caused. As such, the repeal of regulation 7 is 
unnecessary. 

5.5. The crisis engulfing the health and social care sector is not a consequence 
of doctors and nurses having too many freedoms; it is a crisis of 
underfunding. The UK Government must focus on introducing safe levels of 
staffing throughout the year, not just on strike days. 

 
For further information, please contact: 
Chris Musgrave, National Officer 
Royal College of Nursing | 20 Cavendish Square | London | WG1 0RN 


